CITY OF STILWELL

Regular Meeting – November 3, 2008

Stilwell Community Building-6th & Poplar

6:00 p.m.

Roll Call:  Mayor Collins called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. and asked the Clerk to call the roll. Jim Hummingbird – present, Dean Thomas – present, Norman Isaacs – present, John Sharp – present, Jim Spray – present, Mayor Collins – present, City Attorney Joe Adair – NOT PRESENT, and City Clerk-treasurer Shelldon Miggletto – present.  Also in attendance were 15 guests.
Mayors Comments: Mayor Collins once again cautioned the council on spending.
Consent Agenda

1. Approval of minutes of  October 6, 2008 and  October 14, 2008.

2. Approval of requisitions in the sum of $10,719.87, Fund 10, General Fund.

3. Approval of blanket purchase orders in the sum of  $44,547.00.

4. Approval of payment of claims $172,259.51, Fund 10, (General Fund.)

5. Approval of payment of claims in the sum of $18,494.00, Fund 20, (Capital Improvement Fund).

6. Approval of payment of claims in the sum of $846.22, Fund 13, (Depot Operational Fund).

7. Approval of payment of claims in the sum of $450.00, Fund 14 (Library Fund).

8. Approval of payment of payroll for October 2008  in the sum of  $192,906.48, General Fund.

A motion was made by Norman Isaacs seconded by Dean Thomas to approve the consent agenda as presented. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
Regular Agenda

1. Discussion and decision regarding foot markers at the cemetery. Mayor Collins said these markers need to be placed at ground level. An ordinance needs to be created. Councilman Isaacs said to be flush with the ground? Street Superintendent Pete Long said sometimes it is necessary to back the trucks down over the graves and it would help if these markers were ground level.  NO ACTION TAKEN
2.
Discussion and decision regarding acceptance of $5100 grant from EODD for the Fire Department. A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to accept the grant from EODD for the Fire Department. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
3.
Discussion with possible action accepting or rejecting highest bid for surplus piano. Clerk-Treasurer Miggletto opened the only bid received. The bid was for $75.00. Councilman Isaacs said that used pianos are not worth much. Councilman Sharp said it seemed very cheap. He asked if it would hold a tune or what was the status. Miggletto said that two of the legs were unstable and that it was not being used and is in the way at the library. A motion was made by Dean Thomas seconded by Norman Isaacs to accept the bid of $75.00 Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
4.
Discussion and decision regarding amending fire department budget increase of $5,100.00. A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to amend the Fire Department budget by the amount of the grant from EODD. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
5.
Discussion and decision regarding payment  to  Oklahoma Municipal Assurance Group for  Calendar year 2009 liability/automobile  insurance in the sum of $45,860.72. Miggletto told the council that this premium is almost $11,000 less than last year. Councilman Sharp asked if this was the bidder that bid lowest last year. Miggletto replied this is the company the City has had for about three years.  A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Dean Thomas to renew coverage and pay the premium in the amount of $45,860.72 from the general fund. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
6.
Discussion with possible action to close 2nd Street from Ash to Walnut on December 5, 2008  between 4:00  p.m. and 6:00  p.m. Mayor Collins said this would be the annual Christmas parade. A motion was made by John Sharp seconded by Jim Spray to approve the street closure. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
7.
Discussion with possible action re: Jessica Falk lawn care maintenance agreement. Citizen Grace Ferris said the library looks great. Councilman Sharp said the community building looked good as well.  A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to approve the additional $60.00 per month for landscape maintenance at the community building and library. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
8.  Discussion with possible decision regarding closing 1st Street from Division to the north alley on December 13, 2008 from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.  Chief Abbott asked if the event was supposed to be from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. Officer Phil Van Dyke said last year was from 6p – 9p. Collins said he was doing what the pastor asked for. Councilman Hummingbird advised to take no action and get the correct time and have this on the December agenda.  NO ACTION TAKEN.
9.
Discussion with possible decision regarding amending library budget adding $4500.00. Miggletto explained that this was approved in the previous fiscal year but was not expended.  In order to pay the claims related to the architect’s work the amendment was necessary.  A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Dean Thomas to amend the library budget in the amount of $4,500.00 Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
10.
Discussion with possible decision regarding advertising for full-time and part-time positions at the Ambulance Department. Ambulance Director Robbie Latta said that he needs to fill some gaps in his schedule.  Last week the department had 96 hours of overtime and the budget for labor does not allow for that much overtime.  A motion was made by John Sharp seconded by Jim Hummingbird to allow the Ambulance Director to advertise for (2) part time positions.  Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
11.
Discussion with possible decision regarding purchase of 10 dumpsters and wheels not to exceed $8500.00. Pete Long said that he usually budgets for 10 dumpsters each year. Last year he purchased 15 and the Sanitation Department is currently working to patch some of the existing dumpsters.  A motion was made by Jim Spray seconded by Norman Isaacs to approve the purchase from the Capital Improvement fund not to exceed $8,500. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
12. Discussion with possible decision  to adopt proposed City Ordinance No. 349 an Ordinance for operation of the City Cemetery repealing conflicting ordinances and providing for emergency.  (Emergency Clause).  Mayor Collins said City Attorney Joe Adair had called him this afternoon and said the adoption of this ordinance would repeal all existing ordinances and item #9 on the agenda would not be needed. Citizen Gladys Duvall said she’d like to see a fund established where people could contribute to the care of the cemetery.  She said a new fence and a covered pavilion over the slab that is there would also be nice.  Councilman Sharp said he’d like to have some time to look at the proposed ordinance before acting on it.  Councilman Hummingbird advised to take no action and address it when the City Attorney can be present.  NO ACTION TAKEN.
13. Discussion with possible decision to repeal City Ordinances Nos. 191 and 199.  NO ACTION TAKEN
14.
Discussion with possible decision to expend $10,800.00 for employee safety stipends. Miggletto said that the stipend was budgeted for $200.00 per full-time employee not elected.  In order to receive the stipend each employee would have to come to City Hall to take a brief safety refresher course will NOT on the clock. A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to approve the stipends with the same conditions as last year. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
15. Discussion with possible action regarding fees for residential trash service. Councilman Sharp said the issue needs to be discussed. According to the MESO summer rate survey the City is the lowest of 53 cities survey. Councilman Isaacs said in June the item was discussed but no vote was shown on the minutes. Clerk-Treasurer Miggletto said he would refer to the recording of the meeting and correct the minutes. Councilman Spray asked if there was added expense in taking the City trash to Sallisaw. Pete Long said the trucks are very over loaded and new tires are necessary every 8 months. Councilman Sharp asked if there were different rates for commercial customers or amount of trash they produce. Long said there were based on the number of times it was dumped each week. Mayor Collins said that in January expenses should go down as the Cherokee Nation Landfill is scheduled to re-open. Councilman Jim Hummingbird advised to wait until January to see if expenses go down. NO ACTION TAKEN.
16.
Discussion with possible action regarding the construction of a new animal shelter. Councilman Sharp said Animal Control Officer Mark Butler offered up a proposal to comply with animal rights standards. He said we would all agree that the shelter needs to be addressed and asked that we look at a new shelter or suspend picking up dogs. Councilman Hummingbird asked Butler where he proposed to build the shelter. Butler replied on a tract of land the City owns near the Adair County Jail. Hummingbird asked if Butler would visit other city shelters. Councilman Spray asked if the current shelter was the old compactor site.  The consensus was that is was in fact the old compactor site.  A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to have ACO Mark Butler visit some other city shelters and report back to the council. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.
17.
Discussion with possible action exercising an option to purchase real estate from Sandra Guinn for the following property:       The North 65 feet of the South 115 feet of Lot 7 in Block 38 in the Town of Stilwell, Oklahoma   Mayor Collins said this was the option presented last month and was valid until November 15, 2008. Councilman Sharp said he agreed that this would compliment the purchase of adjacent property made two years ago. Regardless of whether we build or not this would be the first step in re-vitalizing downtown. Councilman Spray asked if we were locked on that price. Citizen Bill Langley offered to absorb the cost of closing associated with this purchase.  Mayor Collins said the cost would be until the option period is up. We could negotiate the price or maybe give Sandy some time, 30 days or so, to be out of the property. A motion was made by John Sharp seconded by Jim Spray to purchase the described property at the cost of $55,000. An amended motion was made by John Sharp seconded by Jim Spray to use a CD that was used as a match for CDBG and the balance paid from the Capital Improvement fund. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.                            

18.
Discussion with possible action regarding the deeding of Hickory Street Property (66 acres more or less) from the City of Stilwell to the Stilwell Improvement Authority. Mayor Collins said that no action would be taken on the issue until City Attorney Joe Adair determined if the petition was legal.  Citizen Bill Langley asked to speak. This issue is related to the park and not the petition. The Trust was created for the specific purpose of the proposed park. The Council and Mayor are all members of the trust. Councilman Sharp said that he understood that the City chanced sacrificing the USDA loan guaranty and/or grant funds.  Langley told the council they would not give up control. He said complying would mean taking it out of your left hand and putting it in your right hand. Councilman Sharp said this is a formality as the council is the Improvement Authority and we can deed it back to the City if we don’t build a park. Councilman Isaacs asked how much money comes into Capital Improvement each month. Miggletto replied approximately $24,000 per month. Isaacs asked if we do this what about the expenses of the other parts of the City. Langley said that this would be about half of the capital improvement tax and would service about 8,000 children within a 15 mile radius. Isaacs asked if we could afford this. Langley suggested projecting future revenues from past revenues and showing what the income of the City would be in five years.  The loan payments on the park would be fixed for the entire 30 year note. A motion was made by John Sharp seconded by Jim Spray to transfer the title to the parks property to the Stilwell Improvement Authority. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.                            

19.
Consideration, discussion and possible approval regarding any matter not known about or which could not have been reasonably foreseen prior to the time of posting (Title 25, O.S. Section 311.9).  (1) City Safety Officer Kevin Stuhmer said that a new federal mandate will go into affect on November 24, 2008 that requires all personnel working on public roads of 25 mph and over to wear a new Class II safety vest. A fine of up to $1,000 for the employee and employer are possible if we are found to be not in compliance. Since this was unforeseen we don’t have a budget for this.  Miggletto said that since the amount is under $5,000 he recommended paying from the general fund.  A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Dean Thomas to approve the purchase from the general fund up to $2,500.00 Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.   (2)  Clerk-Treasurer Miggletto said that since the Stilwell Improvement Authority will now have assets with the transfer of the property that it would be necessary to file for a Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN #) for the Trust. A motion was made by Jim Hummingbird seconded by Norman Isaacs to authorize the Clerk-Treasurer to apply for an FEIN # for the Stilwell Improvement Authority.  Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.                            

Other Business: There was none
Citizen Input (3 minutes): There was none
Adjournment A motion was made by Norman Isaacs seconded by Jim Hummingbird to adjourn the meeting at 8:24 p.m. Jim H. – yes, Dean –yes, Norman – yes, John – yes, Jim S. – yes.                            

______________________________
___________________________________

James Collins, Mayor



Shelldon Miggletto, City Clerk/Treasurer
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